
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of April 17, 2006

PUBLIC HEARING

The public hearing was brought to order at 6:30 p.m. by
Councilman Hill. Mr. Hugg explained that Council received
a request from the Smyrna Police Employees Association in
March asking for a hearing before Council. He said that
Council should have a copy of the correspondence. Mr. Hugg
stated that this afternoon Officer James, as well as some
others, came to his office presented Mr. Hugg with a
letter that he read into the record: 

Dear Mr. Hugg,

It is my understanding that a grievance hearing will be
taking place on Monday April 17, 2006. Based on advice
from our counsel, I suggest that we agree to postpone the
hearing indefinitely. At this time the association has
authorized our attorney to file a petition with the Public
Employment Relations Board, which is PERB, regarding the
salary adjustment issue and the outcome of the proceedings
and PERB may eliminate the need for further action on the
grievance. A copy of the petition is being forwarded to
you by mail in accordance with PERB’s requirements. 

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.

Torrie James
Smyrna Police Employees Association Secretary

Councilman Cahill made the motion to close the public
hearing. Motion was seconded by Councilman Burritt and
carried unanimously.

Councilman Hill closed the public hearing at 6:38 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Councilman
Hill. Councilmen present were A. Douglas Chervenak, Rick
Burritt, William Pressley, Memphis Evans, and Patrick
Cahill.

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Town
Attorney Erika Schrader, and Recording Secretary Aimee
Masten.
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Councilman Cahill led the Pledge of Allegiance.

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA

Councilman Hill asked to add as the first item under old
business, the consideration of the SPA request to PERB.
Councilman Burritt asked to have the senior citizen
discount added. Mr. Hugg suggested that item 8b should
have two parts. The first part would be to confirm the
results of the assessment appeals and the second part would
be making a determination about the senior citizen
discounts. Mr. Hugg asked to have item 8f stricken from the
agenda. Councilman Burritt made the motion to accept the
agenda as amended. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Pressley and carried unanimously.

MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Councilman Evans made the motion to approve the minutes
from the meeting of April 3, 2006 as presented. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Burritt and carried unanimously.

REPORTS

A. Bills & Financial Statement. Mr. Hugg stated that
Council is in possession of a fairly detailed document for
the most recently completed month as well as to date
account balances. He said that the auditors are working
diligently on the 2005 audit. Mr. Hugg said that at least
a draft should be ready in early May.

B. Presiding Officer’s Statement. Councilman Hill did not
have a statement.

C. Town Attorney.  Ms. Schrader did not have a statement.

D. Police Chief.  Chief Baldwin was absent.

E. Town Manager. Mr. Hugg stated that he wanted to address
a couple items in his report before the public comments.
He said that the drinking water revolving fund has been
approved at the original interest rate. Mr. Hugg said that
the new utility and property software module was brought on
line this month. He said that there was a printing glitch,
and that approximately 90 percent of the bills were mailed
out on the 10th or 11th and the due dates were adjusted
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accordingly. Mr. Hugg stated that there are still a number
of bills with which they are still experiencing some
difficulties. Mr. Hugg asked Council to refer any
telephone calls they may receive to James Markow.

F. Committees. Councilman Pressley stated that there was a
Personnel Committee meeting which resulted in a couple
items that are on the agenda tonight. Mr. Hugg stated that
the Personnel Committee will be meeting this Wednesday at
5:30 p.m., the Ethics Committee will be having an
organizational meeting on Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. and again
on April 27, 2006 at 10:30 a.m. Councilman Burritt stated
that there is a report from the Business Development
Committee meeting of April 6, 2006 which each member of
Council should have.

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS

Visitors present were Jim Fox, Joseph Wilson, John O’Grady,
Joe Neibergall, Gerry Heckman, Janine Holman, Barbara J.
Allsopp, and Charlotte Middleton. 

Jim Fox, 9 White Rabbit Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Fox stated that he wanted to comment on item
8e, Mayor’s Violations of Charter and Ordinances. He said
this particular issue is about him, not the Mayor. Mr. Fox
said this is a personnel document taken from his personnel
file from this building, placed on the web, and is now out
in public. He said it questions how he was hired by the
Town as a building inspector. Mr. Fox said that what this
memo did not say was that he had applied, tested,
interviewed, had qualified with all of the requirements
that the Town had put forth, when Mr. Jacobs was the town
manager. Mr. Fox said that now they are trying to make it
seem like the Mayor did something wrong. Mr. Fox said that
this is a personnel issue that is a violation of the
personnel policy 9.3 Procedures and should never have left
this building. Mr. Fox said that somebody had given it to
someone for it to have been on the web. Mr. Fox stated
that he will find out who it is. Councilman Burritt stated
that Mr. Fox did not do anything wrong, and was not being
accused of doing anything wrong. Mr. Fox argued that it
did not matter because this is a personnel issue because
his name is on that memo. Councilman Burritt asked if
there were other people who had applied for the position.
Mr. Fox stated that was correct. Mr. Fox stated that he
tested for the position and that he had maxed out the score
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and had done better than anyone who had applied.
Councilman Burritt stated that no one was questioning Mr.
Fox’s abilities or that he was the wrong person for the
job. Councilman Burritt asked if the Mayor had interviewed
Mr. Fox for the position. Mr. Fox stated no, Mr. Jacobs
conducted the interview. Councilman Burritt said that the
Mayor effectively hired Mr. Fox for the position and that
was what was wrong. Councilman Burritt stated that Mr. Fox
is not the one that is under review or under question. He
said that the Mayor violated the Charter. Mr. Fox said
that is fine but that Council could not discuss this matter
on the floor of this chamber. Councilman Burritt pointed
out that Mr. Fox brought up the matter. Councilman Cahill
stated that on the agenda it is listed as Mayor’s
Violations of Charter and Ordinances, not Mr. Fox’s
Violations. Mr. Fox interrupted saying he knew what it is
about. Councilman Cahill asked Mr. Fox to please not
interrupt him. Councilman Cahill stated that the agenda
says Mayor’s Violations of Charter and Ordinances, and that
there are a number of items within this issue that Council
will be discussing tonight. Councilman Cahill said that he
understands that Mr. Fox is upset and that he feels this is
an attack on Mr. Fox personally, but as the facts come out
in this case it will make it clear that it is not Mr. Fox’s
actions that are being questioned, but the Mayor’s.
Councilman Cahill stated that the Mayor has a separate set
of duties than Mr. Fox does. Councilman Cahill said that
for the last few years Mr. Fox has been a town employee and
was required to comply with a certain behavior, and the
members of Council who are elected officials are also
required to comply with an accepted code of behavior which
is different from Mr. Fox’s. Mr. Fox stated that he wanted
it noted that he objects to any issued dealing with his
personnel as an employee being discussed. Mr. Fox said
that he noticed on his electric bill that there is a new
format which breaks down the uses of the electric, water,
and sewer; however there is a charge on his bill of $9.50.
Mr. Fox said that he did not know what this charge is for
since all of the other charges are clearly given and
described on the bill. Mr. Fox asked if this is a new
surcharge. Mr. Hugg explained that it is a customer charge
that has been part of the electric bill for at least the
last four years if not considerably longer than that. He
said that the only difference is that this charge is broken
out now whereas before it was combined with the electric
charge.
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Joseph Wilson, 27 Harkins Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Wilson stated that he is proud to announce that
there is a new group formed in Smyrna called the Concerned
Citizens Organization. He said this organization is for
the people of Smyrna in order for us to have a voice in our
community. Mr. Wilson said they are before Council tonight
because they are concerned about the unfair disconnection
of their electric. He said that even if they come to town
hall before it is actually disconnected the town is still
making them pay a reconnection fee. Mr. Wilson said this
is a hardship on the citizens. He said that they can come
into town hall at 8:00 a.m. and pay the bill, before the
electric is turned off, and they are still charged a
reconnect fee. Mr. Wilson said that his group would like
to have a meeting with the town manager to discuss if it is
possible for the town to make it easier for the citizens.
Mr. Wilson stated that at the last meeting Councilman
Chervenak wanted to send $2,500.00 to the League of Local
Government to help pay for their legal fees. Mr. Wilson
stated that he would like to see that money spent here in
town possibly helping with something for the young people
of Smyrna.

John O’Grady, 516 West South Street, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. O’Grady stated that he was in Magnolia last
Thursday and noticed a Smyrna Police car parked in a
driveway. He asked if the officers are permitted to take
the cars home. Mr. O’Grady said that it was in the middle
of the day, and that he felt it was too far away. He said
he could understand a couple of towns away, but not all the
way to Magnolia. Mr. O’Grady said that he also wanted to
talk about the old Davis Junk Yard. He said that there is
a silt fence around the property, and he feels that it
encroaches on his property by approximately 30 feet. Mr.
O’Grady stated that he wanted someone to look at it and
make them remove the fence from his property.

Joe Neibergall, 125 South Main Street, Smyrna, came forward
to speak. Mr. Neibergall asked what the thought process
was behind shutting down Main Street between 8 p.m. and 6
a.m. for this week, and expressed his concerned for the
residents who work during the day and sleep at night. He
also asked why the residents were not informed of this
prior to Main Street being closed tonight. Mr. Hugg stated
that it is a State maintained street, and that DelDOT
determined when the street can be closed. He said that
DelDOT would not permit Main Street to be closed during the
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day and they required that the work be done this week. Mr.
Neibergall asked what the construction ordinance is for
Smyrna regarding hours of operation. Mr. Hugg stated that
the normal hours are 7 a.m. to 7 p.m. during the week and 8
a.m. to 4 p.m. on the weekend unless they get permission.
Mr. Hugg said that they must have permission to work on
Sunday.

Gerry Heckman, 964 West South Street, Smyrna came forward
to speak. Ms. Heckman stated that she thought there would
have been some sort of notice sent out regarding the
appeals on April 3, 2006. Ms. Heckman also said that she
had read the comments made by the Chief of Police as to why
we need a new police station, and the comments made by Mr.
Hugg as to how old our public works building is. She said
that she would think that a building that is structurally
unsafe would have priority over a building where they say
they are cramped for space. Ms. Heckman stated that she
hoped that all of the comments that have been made about
taxes have been considered by Council when they make their
decision on the tax rate for this year.

Janine Holman, 23 Annie Gillis Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. Holman asked about the sex offender ordinance
that will be discussed later this evening. She wanted to
know how it would be handled. Sgt. Bob Wilson stated that
tier 3 offenders will cause the neighborhood to be notified
of their location, and tier 2 offenders would cause schools
to be notified of their location.

Barbara J. Allsopp, 748 Dorchester Court, Smyrna came
forward to speak. Ms. Allsopp stated that she had written
a letter in the Sun Times and that she wanted Council to
really look at the tax rate and how they are assessing it.
She said that most tax assessment is a certain percentage
of the market value. She said that at the Appeals Day
proceedings she asked the assessor pointed questions and he
did not know the answers. Ms. Allsopp said that she felt
he did not know what he was doing. Councilman Burritt
stated that he was also at that meeting and he felt the
questions were answered very satisfactorily. He said that
if the assessed value is 100 percent the tax rate will be
lower, and if the assessed value is lower, then the tax
rate will be higher.
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Charlotte Middleton, 719 Dorchester Court, Smyrna came
forward to speak. Ms. Middleton stated that she had heard
the town is going to raise the taxes to 39 cents. She said
that if the town must raise taxes to hold it back as much
as possible.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Consideration of SPA Request to PERB. Ms. Schrader
stated that she needed to recuse herself from this item
because she represented the administration. Mr. Hugg
stated that they were scheduled to have a hearing tonight
regarding a grievance from the Smyrna Police Employees
Association. He said the Association asked the Council to
consider holding the grievance process pending revue by
PERB to determine whether a grievance hearing is necessary.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to send this forward as
stated. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

B. Set 2006 Tax Rate. Councilman Burritt made the motion
to set the new tax rate at the roll back rate of 17.26
cents and to table this item until the new Council convenes
on May 1, 2006 after the election. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Cahill and carried unanimously.

C. Results of Appeal Day. Attorney Thomas I. Barrows,
Hudson, Jones, Jaywork, and Fisher explained that the Town
had gone through an assessment day appeals process,
required by Section 9.7.2 of the Charter. He said due to
the sheer volume of appellants it became a two step
process. Mr. Barrows stated that on April 3, 2006 all of
those who wished to be heard were heard, and that the
meeting was begun by briefly explaining the law that
controls the procedure. Mr. Barrows stated that when an
assessment appeal occurs it begins with a presumption of
accuracy with regard to the assessment role. He said the
burden of going forward is on the taxpayer who must come
forward with competent evidence to show substantial over
valuation. Mr. Barrows said if that burden is met then the
burden shifts back to Board of Assessment which then must
go forward with competent evidence as to how the assessment
was performed and why the assessed value is correct. Mr.
Barrows stated that the standard for assessed value is fair
market value. Mr. Barrows stated that there were minutes
produced after each meeting and that they were distributed
to Council.  He said that on April 13, 2006 the Board of 
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Assessment considered the sworn testimony from the first
meeting, and then considered such evidence as the Board of
Assessment through its assessor and through information its
representative member chose to present. Mr. Barrows stated
that in many of the situations it was determined that the
taxpayer had not met its burden; however quite a few it was
determined that the taxpayer had met its burden. He said
that the findings of the Board of Assessment have been
published in the form of the minutes that the Council
members have before them at this time. Mr. Barrows stated
that at this time he would turn it over to Councilman
Burritt who served as the Chair for the Board of Assessment
proceedings. Councilman Burritt stated that anyone who
came before the Board of Assessment on Appeals Day will
receive a notice in the mail. Councilman Pressley made the
motion to accept the Committee’s findings from April 3,
2006 and April 13, 2006. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Chervenak and carried unanimously.

Mr. Hugg stated that the second part of the Appeals Day
process is for the Council to approve or disapprove the
senior citizen tax exemption. Councilman Pressley made the
motion that the senior citizens provide last year’s tax
statement as proof of income. Mr. Hugg stated that it may
be hard to obtain tax statements from some individuals,
since some seniors, by virtue of their income are not
required to file an income tax return. Councilman Pressley
stated that they should still have something in writing
that they could show as proof of income rather than just
signing an affidavit. Councilman Cahill asked for
clarification of who would see the proof of income. Mr.
Hugg stated that it would be the town manager. Mr. Hugg
recommended that the Town not retain the resident’s
financial information in order to protect their privacy.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried
unanimously.

D. SECOND READING: Purge Voter Registration List. Mr. Hugg
stated that he would like Council to waive the second
reading and make this the third reading. He said it is his
understanding that the Board of Election concluded its work
one day last week and they have provided to Mr. Markow the
final voter registration list which will be given to Duck
Creek Printing tomorrow. Councilman Cahill made the motion
that the second reading of the purging of the voter
registration list be waived and that this be considered the
third and final reading of the purge of the voter
registration list for the year 2006. Motion was seconded
by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.
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Councilman Chervenak stated that he wanted to personally
that the Election Board for their work. He said that they
have been working diligently on providing the Town with an
accurate voter list for this year’s election.  

E. Ord. No. 011-06, Sex Offender Ordinance. Mr. Hugg
explained that this had been tabled at the last Council
meeting to be brought back on the agenda for this evening.
Mr. Hugg asked if this had been to the Public Safety
Committee. Councilman Hill stated yes, but the meeting has
not taken place yet so it will still have to remain tabled.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to table Ord. No. 011-06,
Sex Offender Ordinance until the Public Safety Committee
has had a chance to meet again. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Burritt and carried unanimously.  

F. Mayor’s Violations of Charter and Ordinances.
Councilman Chervenak stated that he had brought this to
Council’s attention. He said that a document has appeared
which in actuality is considered a public document.
Councilman Chervenak stated that most people do not realize
that most documents that Council produces are public
documents. Councilman Chervenak stated that this
particular document demonstrated that in 2002 the then
Mayor Mark Schaeffer made a direct order. Councilman
Chervenak stated that when he first came on Council one of
the first things discussed was the role of a councilman.
He said that one of the clear Charter requirements is that
Council does not order any individual employee of the town
to do anything, and that any direction must go through the
town manager. Councilman Chervenak stated that he wanted
Council to address what would happen to councilmen who
violate the town laws. Councilmen Burritt and Cahill asked
Ms. Schrader if the town is now open to possible litigation
from the other applicants for this position if Mr.
Schaeffer inappropriately and illegally made an order to
hire one person over them. Ms. Schrader stated that she
did not want to comment based on a presumption. Councilman
Cahill made the motion to continue this discussion when
both Mayor Schaeffer and Mr. Jaywork are present. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Evans and passed unanimously.  
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NEW BUSINESS

A. Matching Façade Improvement Grant – 29 South Main
Street, Faries. Mr. Hugg explained that the Historic
Review Board reviewed an application for 29 South Main
Street and made recommendations to the property owner that
the façade of the new building being built on that property

be modified to include more appropriate siding and Dutch
corners to the opening of the garage doors. He said the
applicant agreed and applied for a façade matching grant
which was also reviewed by the Historic District Review
Board, and on March 23, 2006 recommended the improvements
as outlined and the award of a grant of $987.50 which is
fifty percent of the improvements. Councilman Cahill made
the motion to approve the matching façade improvement grant
for 29 South Main Street in the amount of $987.50. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Burritt and carried unanimously.

B. Matching Façade Improvement Grant – Disbursement of
Grant Monies: 1. 24 East Commerce Street, Mast. Mr. Hugg
explained that this application was brought before Council
in October of 2005 and was authorized by Council at that
time. Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the
disbursement of the matching façade improvement grant for
24 East Commerce Street. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Chervenak and carried unanimously. 2. 40 South Main
Street, Brunner. Mr. Hugg explained that this application
was approved in November of 2005. Councilman Chervenak
made the motion to approve the disbursement of the matching
façade improvement grant for 40 South Main Street. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 

C. Request from Habitat for Humanity ref. Impact Fees.
Councilman Hill asked where this was being built. Mr. Hugg
explained that Habitat for Humanity is building on a 30
foot wide lot where there is an easement next door with a
water line in it. He said that they had received a
variance from the side yard setback from Planning & Zoning
in order to be able to construct the residence. Mr. Hugg
stated that Habitat for Humanity has requested that the
Town calculate their charges based on the actual cost of
construction and not by the formula, so as to help them
minimize their cost. Councilman Hill asked if the town had
done this in the past for Habitat for Humanity. Mr. Hugg
stated that they had not built one in town since he began
working for the town. Michael Braun, Central Delaware
Habitat for Humanity, came forward to speak. Mr. Braun
stated that there was one other home built in Smyrna and he
was not aware if there were any impact fees back then.  He 
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said they estimate the cost of this house to be $57,000.00
but said they have a lot of the materials and labor is
donated. Mr. Braun stated that their actual out of pocket
costs are usually half of that amount. Mr. Hugg stated
that his suggestion is to calculate the fees based on the
actual cost of the construction that they incur.
Councilman Pressley made the motion to approve calculating
the costs for the building permit to be based on the actual
cost of the construction. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Burritt and carried unanimously.

D. Resolution ref. Amendments to Personnel Policy: 1.
Temporary Promotions, 2. Donated Leave Policy. Mr. Hugg
explained that the Personnel Committee has been going
through the personnel manual looking for provisions that
they feel are obsolete and need to be adjusted or some
issues that need some consideration. Mr. Hugg said that
two items were brought to the Personnel Committee for
action the other night. He said that the first item is to
include a provision which allows for temporary promotion of
an existing town employee into another job. Mr. Hugg said
that the town’s personnel policy makes no provision for
this. He said that the State personnel policy and most
personnel policies they have reviewed have a provision for
a temporary promotion after the 31st day. Mr. Hugg stated
that the States personnel policy and a number of others
provide for a donated leave bank that allows an employee to
donate an equal amount of vacation and sick leave to
another employee who is suffering from a catastrophic
illness or something that will deplete them of their sick
leave. Mr. Hugg stated that the Personnel Committee
recommended that the town adopts a version of the States
policy which allows for equal amounts of time to be
donated. Councilman Cahill made the motion to accept the
resolution in reference to the personnel policy, part one –

temporary promotions, and part two – donated leave policy
inclusively. Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans and
carried unanimously.  

E. Recommendation of Business Development Committee –

Amendment to Zoning Ordinance to Clarify Definition of
“personal service shop”. Mr. Hugg explained that the
Business Development Committee made the recommendation to
recommend to Council to adopt a better definition of
“personal service shop”, and that we amend the Zoning
Ordinance to allow personal service shops only if approved
as a conditional use in all commercial zoning districts.  
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Councilman Pressley made the motion to forward this to
Planning & Zoning for review and recommendation back to
Council. Motion was seconded by Councilman Burritt and
carried unanimously.

F. Set Date and Time for Organizational Meeting of Council.
Mr. Hugg explained that the Charter provides that the
Organizational Meeting of the new Council following an
election can be held anytime within the seven days
following the election. He said the town has traditionally
held this meeting the Tuesday following the election.
Councilman Burritt made the motion to hold the
Organizational Meeting on April 27, 2006 at 7:00 p.m.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Cahill and carried
unanimously.

G. Proclamation ref. Arbor Day. Mr. Hugg explained that
the Council is in receipt of a proclamation setting April
28, 2006 as Arbor Day in the Town of Smyrna. He said there
will be a tree planting and ceremony that morning.
Councilman Burritt made the motion to set April 28, 2006 as
Arbor Day in the Town of Smyrna. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Cahill and carried unanimously.

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS

Councilman Chervenak stated that he has been a councilman
for one year and it has been a very interesting year
experience for him. He said that he could not imagine
being a councilman for 12 years. Councilman Chervenak
stated that he would like to congratulate Mr. Hill and Mr.
Burritt, as this is their last formal meeting. Councilman
Chervenak said that they have done an outstanding job
serving our community and that he, as a citizen, appreciate
the work they have done. He said that he would like Mr.
Hill and Mr. Burritt to serve on committees in the future
as they have a wealth of knowledge to continue to give to
our community.   

Mr. Hugg stated that on behalf of the staff he would like
to thank Mr. Hill and Mr. Burritt for their service. He
stated that they have been outstanding committee chairs and
they have been very supportive of the town and the town
staff, and that he is very appreciative of that.



Mayor & Council Page 13 April 17, 2006

ADJOURNMENT

Councilman Cahill made the motion to adjourn, seconded by
Councilman Pressley. Meeting was adjourned at 9:09 p.m. by
unanimous vote.

_____________________________
Council Secretary
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